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Abstract  
The purpose of this study is to examine the impact of peer influence on sales tax compliance of 
Jordanian small and medium enterprises (SMEs). While the impact of peer influence on income tax 
compliance has been examined by prior research, the effect of peer influence on sales tax compliance 
of SMEs has been neglected. Therefore, this study is the first to examine this relationship among 
Jordanian SMEs. A questionnaire has been used to collect data from the study sample, which 
consisted of 212 owner-managers of SMEs. The research hypothesis was then tested using PLS-SEM 
software. This study provides the first evidence that peer influence has an insignificant impact on 
sales tax compliance among Jordanian SMEs. According to the finding, the implications of the study 
as well as suggestions for future studies are also discussed. 
Keywords: Sales tax compliance, Peer influence, SMEs, Jordan 
 
Introduction  
Governments need to earn revenue to cover their expenditures (Raza and Naqvi, 2016; Safakli and 
Kutlay, 2014). Taxes, one of the components providing social welfare, are collected for utilize in the 
financing of public expenditure such as health services, public infrastructure and education (Güzel et 
al., 2019). In Jordan, the primary source of government revenue is taxes, which contrasts with its 
neighbouring countries that are blessed with natural resources (i.e. oil) as the main form of 
government revenue (Alshira’h et al., 2018). Tax non-compliance shape is a major issue in the 
Jordanian economy, and has reached a high rate in tax revenue (AL-Shawawreh and AL-Smirat). The 
rise in the non-compliance of tax payment has a negative influence on the budget deficit in Jordan 
(Al-Naimat, 2013). This problem has led to an increase in public debt, which has led to a lack of tax 
justice among the citizens, and an increase in the rate of tax non-compliance, especially in respect of 
the sales tax. With regards to the amount of tax non-compliance, the professional and small 
enterprises represent 80% of non-compliance (Rawabdeh, 2015). This is because taxpayers in Jordan 
avoid paying tax using several different methods, and indicative of the high percentage of taxpayers 
who are late in paying taxes owed to the  tax authority (Masadeh, 2015). The Jordanian Audit Bureau 
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(2014) has indicated that large amount of tax due to the treasury from individuals and enterprises 
are yet to be received. The government must address the issue of tax non-compliance, as it has a 
considerable effect on the government revenue. Toukan (2014) declared that the size of tax non-
compliance in Jordan is estimated to be around JD 1.5 billion. Qawasmi (2014) has also reported that 
tax non-compliance and corruption has increased in the financial statements in Jordanian companies. 
Over the years, in spite of the increase in tax revenue, the tax non-compliance has also increased 
from JD 1067.4 million in  2011 to JD 1578.2 million in 2015; sales tax non-compliance represented 
about 71% of the total tax non-compliance during the period mentioned above (Jordan Independent 
Economic Watch[JIEW], 2014; Jordan Economic Social Centre [JESC], 2014). As a result, the 
government of Jordan has resorted to borrowing from domestic or foreign sources to cover the 
expenditure (Alkhdour, 2011). Figure 1 shows the tax revenue of the Jordanian government and tax 
non-compliance from 2010 to 2015. 

Figure 1 Tax Non-compliance and Tax Revenue in Jordan from 2010 -2015 

 
Source: Ministry of Finance (2015), Jordan and JESC (2014) 

Figure 1.1 provides information about the size of tax revenue and tax non-compliance, for the six-
year period between 2010 and 2015. It can be seen that over this period, the increase in tax revenue 
rose from JD 2,986 million in 2010, to JD 4,370 million in 2015. Over this period there was also 
evidence that there was an increase in the tax non-compliance, which rose from JD 1067.4 million in 
2011 to JD 1578.2 million in 2015. With regards to the SMEs, Pope and Abdul-Jabbar (2008) indicated 
that the SMEs around the globe are characterized by tax non-compliance. Alm and McClellan (2012) 
found that small businesses may find it very easy to avoid the attention of the tax department, and, 
thus, lower tax compliance. YEA (2011) found that around 87% of small enterprises and 35% of 
medium enterprises did not pay their sales tax in Jordan, which is all the more worrying as SMEs 
represent more than 99% of the total enterprises in Jordan. The factors contributing to the tax 
compliance behavior of SMEs is yet to be fully ascertained. Therefore, this study aims to investigate 
the effect of peer influence on sales tax compliance in Jordanian SMEs. 
        The rest of the paper is organized as follows. The next section reviews the past literature and 
hypothesis development. The methodology and data analyses in addition to the conclusions, 
recommendations and suggestions for the future studies are finally reported. 
 
Literature Review  
In the current study, two variables were used as the peer influence and sales tax compliance. 
Literature research of these variables were made and hypotheses of the study were established. 

2011 2012 2013 2014 2015

1067.4 1126.4 1235.9 1387.2 1578.2

3062.2 3351.5 3652.5 4037.1 4096.8

Estimated Tax Non-compliance Actual Tax Revenue
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Sales Tax Compliance 
There is a shortage of obvious definitions of tax non-compliance and tax compliance (Randlane, 
2016). Research on tax compliance start in the early 1970s, during the time that the decision to 
comply with tax law was framed as a completely economic decision (Alm et al., 2012). Thus, tax 
compliance considers as a comparatively new research scope (Alm and Torgler, 2011). Taxes are 
financial assets of a state and have a vital role within the country’s improvement (Nurkhin et al., 
2018). Compliance with taxpayers is still an interesting subject to study and it is seen as a main issue 
for most tax authorities in the world. Tax compliance basically means the declaration of all taxpayers 
' income and the payment of all taxes in accordance with their legal obligations (Alm, 1991). In 
accordance with legal regulations, it describes tax compliance as the preparation and reporting of tax 
returns by taxpayers on time and accurately. In the simplest way, James and Alley (2002) defines 
compliance with taxation is the level of compliance with tax law by taxpayers This problem has 
affected most developing countries in comparison with developed countries (Kim, 2008). In Brown 
and Mazur (2003), the authors revealed the multiple faceted measures of tax compliance, where the 
taxpayers’ compliance are of three types namely, reporting compliance, filing compliance and 
payment compliance.   
        More specifically, in the sales tax context, compliance is referred to as the adherence with the 
entire procedures and legislation, with the inclusion of actual and correct sales paid and collected 
reporting, actual sales liability, payment of the entire due taxes timely, and timely filing of tax returns 
(Nura et al., 2017). Sales tax compliance is the ability of a body or business entity to submit the 
accurate, complete as well as sales tax satisfactory returns in conformity with all the regulations and 
sales tax law of a tax authority (Ocheni, 2015). In contrast, tax non-compliance was highlighted as a 
main phenomenon that destroyed the collection of revenue needed to improve public facilities. 
However, research non-compliance or compliance with indirect taxes is still negligible. In the context 
of sales tax. Accordingly, non - compliance with the sales tax is a common phenomenon involving the 
manipulation of the sales tax invoice and the alteration of tax reports in order to achieve personal 
benefits, such as paying less sales tax, increasing earnings and reducing costs. Therefore, compliance 
with the sales tax is defined as a correct record of the sales tax invoice details, instead of being 
fraudulent in the tax invoice details to pay less sales tax. 
 
Peer Influence 
Past literature has ascertained the importance of peer influence. Clotfelter (1983 ) claimed that peer 
play a significant role in tax compliance, although the study does not discuss which is stronger: friends 
or family members. The term peers are defined generally as a taxpayer’s associates that can be 
relatives, friends, co-workers and colleagues (Jackson and Milliron, 1986). Peer groups have a potent 
effect on preferences, behaviour and personal values of taxpayers (Puspitasari and Meiranto, 2014). 
Hence, Lefebvre et al. (2015) reported the significance of not ignoring the presence of peer impact 
when examining the tax compliance behaviour. Chau and Leung (2009) stated that peers’ influences 
are reflected in taxpayer’s anticipations in relation to the disapproval or approval of tax non-
compliance, whereas Alm and McKee (1998) declared that the social norms are a major determinant 
of tax compliance. The present study defines peer influence as the effect of people who are significant 
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for SMEs’ owner-managers on their sales tax compliance decision, thus contributing in shaping their 
attitude towards sales tax compliance. 
         From a socio-psychological perspective, a taxpayers’ behaviour is defined by social norms to a 
considerable extent (Edlund and Aberg, 2002) which assist in determining tax obligation intentions 
(Bobek et al., 2007). These social norms are four types. First, the personal norms are one's own self-
based anticipations and standards of suitable behaviour. Second, the descriptive norms are criteria 
that develop through monitoring how others indeed behave in special statuses. Third, the injunctive 
norms are standards that determine what must be done, characterizing what the group disapproves 
or approves (e.g. community may sanction tax non-compliance as highly unethical). Finally, the 
subjective norms are related particularly to the anticipations of significant others (e.g. Friends, family, 
coworkers) (Onu and Oats, 2014; Bobek et al., 2013; Bobek et al., 2007). Added to the above studies, 
Maxwell (2002) pointed out that peer norms help define whether a behaviour is undesirable or 
desirable. In SMEs, peers have influences on tax obligation behaviour of their counterparts, and SMEs 
will evade tax payment if they felt that their peers were evading with punishment (Maseko, 2014; 
Omweri et al., 2010). Hence, a taxpayer is affected by the perception of the behaviour of other peer’s 
taxpayers. In contrast, if the taxpayers think others to be honest, tax moral rises (Frey and Torgler, 
2007). However, the relation between tax compliance and social norms are complex (Kirchler et al., 
2008). 
         Some previous studies on tax compliance behaviour found a positive relation between tax 
compliance and peer influence (e.g., William, 2015 ; Bobek et al., 2013; Çevik and Yeniçeri, 2013; 
Tusubira and Nkote, 2013; Benk et al., 2011; Omweri et al., 2010). On the other hand, some other 
studies on tax compliance behaviour found a negative relation between tax compliance and peer 
influence (e.g., O’Shaughnessy, 2014; Alon and Hageman, 2013; Torgler, 2012; Frey and Torgler, 
2007). However, some other studies declared that the peer influence has no impact on the tax 
reporting decisions (Wenzel, 2004; Chan et al., 2000). Given this research, the next hypothesis is 
presented as follows: 
H1: There is a positive relationship between peer influence and sales tax compliance. 
 
Study Model  
 
 
 
 

Figure 1. Research Framework  
 
Methodology 
Data Collection 
The analysis unit of this research is at the organization level. Data were collected from 660 SMEs 
obtained from Jordan Chamber of Industry (JCI) data base for the year 2017. The questionnaires 
distributed based on probability sampling technique. Targeted respondents are owner-managers of 
this SMEs. Based on Sekaran and Bougie (2016) a response rate of 30% and above is acceptable for a 

Peer Influence   
Sales Tax Compliance 
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survey. Additionally, Baruch and Holtom (2008) have also suggested that around 30% of the response 
rate from the organizational level is acceptable.  
 
Measurement 
All the items of variable in this quantitative research design employed adapted from prior studies. All 
the items have been measured based on five-point Likert-scale ranging from strongly disagree (1) to 
strongly agree (5). The 11 items for sales tax compliance adapted from Woodward and Tan (2015). 
Using tax invoice means that business becomes liable for sales tax once the invoice. For measuring 
peer influence, 6 items were adapted from Braithwaite (2001).  
 
Data Analysis  
This study develops a structural model to test a hypothesis in which the model draws a direct path 
between peer influence and sales tax compliance. Partial Least Squares (PLS) analysis technique 
utilizing Smart PLS software employed to analyze research model. Following the rule of thumb 
suggested by Hair, Ringle and Sarstedt (2011). The two-step procedure employed in this study include 
measurement model (inner model) as well as the structural model (outer model). 
 
Assessment of Measurement Model 
         Table 1 Result of Measurement Model 

Latent construct  Items  Loading CR AVE 

Sales Tax Compliance (STC) 
 
  

STC1 
STC2 
STC3 
STC4 
STC5 
STC8 
STC9 

 
0.818 
0.819 
0.726 
0.695 
0.665 
0.643 
0.659 

0.883 0.519 

Peer Influence (PI) 
 

PI3 
PI4 
PI6 

 0.923 
0.624 
0.612 

0.771 0.517 

 
 As shown in Table 1. STC6, STC7, STC10, STC11, PI1, PI2, PI5 were deleted because of low loadings of 
less than 0.50 as suggested by Hair et al. (2014) to increase the values of CR and the AVE of the related 
latent variables to the minimum acceptable value, thus necessitating the removal of a number of 
items from these constructs to establish reasonable reliability. The measurement model estimated 
through convergent validity and discriminant validity. The convergent validity assessed by estimating 
the indicators loadings, composite reliability and average variance extracted (AVE). As demonstrated 
in Table 1. Using Hair et al. (2016) as bases, construct validity was ascertained if the indicator loadings 
were above 0.4, composite reliability was greater than 0.7, the average variance extracted was 
greater than 0.5.  
        After the convergent validity assessed, next is examine the discriminant validity following Fornell 
and Lacker’s (1981) recommendation. The comparison was made with AVE’s square root values with 
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the correlations of the latent variable. As illustrated in Table 2, the square root of AVE’s is greater 
than all cases and the diagonal values in the respective rows and columns. Thus, this indicates the 
adequate discriminant validity achieved. Overall, the measurement model shown the satisfactory 
convergent validity and discriminant validity. 
     Table 2 Latent Variable Correlations and Square Roots of the Average Variance Extracted  

STC TF 

STC 0.721 
 

TF 0.038     0.734 

 
As reported in Table 2, the correlation values for each of the study variables is less than the square 
root of the average variance extracted. Thus, an adequate discriminant validity of the variables is 
reached (Hair et al., 2010). 
 
Assessment of Structural Model 
The predictive power of research model evaluated by R2 (coefficient of determination) shows the 
joint effect of exogenous variables on endogenous variable (Wong, 2013). The SmartPLS software 
function applied to obtain the R2 value to assess the amount of variance explained by exogenous 
variables (Hair et al., 2016). The variable showed R2 value of .122 indicating 12.2 % of the variance in 
the sales tax compliance explained by peer influence. The bootstrapping function with 5000 re-
sampling from 212 cases performed. Moreover, the path estimates and t-values calculated for the 
hypothesized association. Table 2, illustrates the findings of structural model’s analysis. The findings 
declared that peer influence (β=0.060, p<0.217) insignificant related to sales tax compliance which 
not supported H1. 
    Table 2 Structural Model PLS-SEM 

Hypothesis No. 
Relationshi
p 

Path 
coefficient 

T –Value P - Value Decision 

      H1 PI -> STC          0.060    1.235  0.217* Not Supported 

R2 sales tax compliance = 0.122; Q2 sales tax compliance = 0.006 

 
Conclusions and Recommendations 
The present study was designed to test the significance of peer influence on owner-managers’ 
decisions to pay their sales tax. Tax moral is one of the major factors influencing tax compliance 
(Jackson and Million, 1986). The term peers are defined generally as the associates of a taxpayer who 
rationally comprise relatives, friends, co-workers and colleagues (Jackson and Milliron, 1986). Chau 
and Leung (2009) stated that peer influences are reflected in taxpayer’s anticipations in relationship 
to the disapproval or approval of tax non-compliance, while Alm and McKee (1998) declared that 
peer influence is a major determinant of tax compliance. Peers could influence managers who are 
making tax decisions for business (Hasan et al., 2017). Consequently, the current study hypothesized 
that a significant positive association would exist between peer influence and sales tax compliance 
(H1). 
        Contrary to the expectations of this study, peer influence did not have any significant effect on 
sales tax compliance among Jordanian SMEs, and, thus, the proposed hypothesis was not supported. 
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Therefore, the current result is not in alignment with the socio-psychological approach (Bandura, 
1969). The social learning explains that compliance occurs when a taxpayer accepts influence from 
another taxpayer (Kelman, 1961).  The result also does not align with most previous studies, which 
stated that an association existed between peer influence and sales tax compliance of SMEs 
(Woodward and Tan, 2015; Adams and Webley, 2001). Previous studies with similar results for this 
specific relationship are rare. In general, this result is also not in accordance with previous studies 
relating peer influence and income tax compliance as a tax behaviour (Chan et al., 2000; Hite, 1988). 
Peer influence may be unable to increase the tax compliance behaviour of the general population 
(Chung and Trivedi, 2003). The influence of peers had an insignificant impact on the compliance 
behaviour of the taxpayers (Bornman, 2014). 
         Peer influence would have no influence on the level of tax compliance of those who did not 
identify with the group (Wenzel, 2004). However, taxpayers are compliant even if they believe others 
are not compliant (Braithwaite et al., 2001). Peer influence is complex because it includes compliance 
associated with social pressure (Venkatesh and Davis, 2000). One possible explanation for the 
insignificant result in this current study is that the effect of peer influence on sales tax compliance 
decision may be attributed to the fact that tax compliance is purely a personal decision (Sukono and 
Djamaluddin, 2018). Another possible explanation for this is that the tax behaviour of a peer may be 
a private act and true peer behaviour is unobservable and, therefore, difficult to mimic (Hite, 1989). 
This rationale in the line with Bobek et al. (2007) who indicated that tax compliance behaviour is not 
easily observable. A third plausible explanation for the result could be explained by the characteristics 
of the Jordanian culture. Jordanians place great importance on individualism, self-confidence and 
self-autonomy; thus, they may not be impacted by their peers (Lutfi et al., 2017). To conclude, 
Jordanian SMEs in this survey considered peer influence as not having a direct effect on their decision 
for sales tax compliance, and, so, peer influence did not play an important role in promoting sales tax 
compliance among Jordanian SMEs. 
        The study contributes to current literature by providing a first evidence that peer influence has 
an insignificant impact on the sales tax compliance of Jordanian SMEs. Moreover, there is a very small 
body of literature that addresses sales tax compliance issues from a socio-psychological aspect, to 
date, there has been no work that test the effect of peer influence on sales tax compliance among 
SMEs in Arab countries and middle east especially in the context of Jordan. Issues of sales tax 
compliance of SME are of interest to policymakers. Information gathered from this study could assist 
the government when considering the goal, design and implementation of tax reforms for effective 
administration of future tax policies, particularly in developing countries. 
           Future research can build on the important factor in this research by introducing new factors 
and measures for sales tax compliance. Future research should look into extending the model to 
include other untested factors from economic, socio-psychological factors such as tax complexity, the 
financial condition, tax fairness. 
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